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INTRODUCTION

1. The Sixth united Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment
of Offenders, in its resolution 7, recommended, inter alia, "that the united
Nations should continue its present work on the development of guidelines and
standards regarding the abuse of economic and political power". y In pursuance of
this resolution and in connection with the emphasis placed by the Congress and by
the Committee on the victims of crime and of abuses of power, the formulation of
guidelines on behalf of such victims was included as an element in the progralame
budget for the biennium 1982-1983 under the larger heading of "illegal abuses of
economic and public power".

2. This report should also be seen in the context of the Sixth Congress
deliberations and the Secretariat working paper entitled "Crime and the abuse of
power, offences and offenders beyond the reach of the law" (A/CONF.87/6) prepared
for it, which outlined the scope and various aspects of the problem, as well as
possible lines of action, as a basis for the Congress discussions and
recommendations on this topic.

3. The Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, at its seventh session, in its
consideration of the agenda item dealing with victims of crime proposed for the
Seventh united Nations OOngress on the Prevention of Crime and the Treatment of
Offenders, stressed that, while victims of traditional crimes should also be dealt
with, major attention should be given to the victims of illegal abuses of power,
especially of a large-scale nature, and those which may not even yet be proscribed,
yet whose impact may be far greater than assumed, with particularly serious
consequences for vulnerable disadvantaged segments of the popUlation (see
E/CN.5/l983/2, paras. 137-143). Persecution, especially when institutionalized,
may victimize masses of people, and economic malpractices perpetrated by powerful
trading partners can inflict great harm on unsuspecting consumers, especially in
developing countries.

4. The vast range of possible abuses has been detailed elsewhere (see
E/AC.57/l984/l3)J the victims are legion. The aim is not to be exhaustive but to
highlight the kinds of victimization which most urgently need to be prevented, and
redressed if they have occurred. Different kinds of victimization may require
different means and levels of prevention, and different types of measures for those
who have been victimized. It is impossible, of course to anticipate and provide
for all the innumerable situations and actions creating sizeable groups of victims,
but certain basic principles would seem to apply, regardless of the specific kind
of victimization and the particular system or context in which it takes place. In
other cases, measures more concretely suited to the special nature of the problem
could be devised.

5. While, again, the particUlar approach and methods of preventing and dealing
with abuses vary between countries and with the respective socio-economic and
political systems and conditions, there is a remarkable accord in many areas of
potential or de facto abuse about its inadmissibility and the need for measures to
protect the victims. The United Nations human rights instruments reflect such
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concerns, as do the various conventions and agreements seeking to prevent and
redress abuses of different kinds. 11

6. Yet, while the problems of victims, or likely victims, may be referred to
incidentally, there has as yet been no concerted attempt to bring together and
elaborate the measures needed on their behalf and to develop further approaches and
techniques designed to improve their plight. The draft declaration annexed to the
present report represents a first and very preliminary attempt to do so, which will
require additional work, refinement and adjustment in line with the suggestions of
the Committee, and subsequently of Member States, with the hope of arriving,
through intergovernmental negotiations at the Seventh Congress, at a consensus
which would make possible the adoption of principles, rules or guidelines in this
sphere. 1/

7. This draft declaration should be considered in conjunction with the one on
individual victims of crime, formulated at the initiative of the World Society of
Victimology, and submitted by the World Federation of Mental Health, which endorsed
it at its 1983 Congress (see E/AC.57/1984/NGO/3), and with the recommendations of
the working group of the "big four" non-governmental organizations y on this
subject. The preliminary text annexed hereto has taken into account the cormnents
made by members of the Committee at its last session and in their written
communications on the Congress discussion guide (A/CONF.121/PM.l), as well as the
replies of Governments to a questionnaire, analysed in document E/AC.57/1984/l2,
including proposals for national and international action. The deliberations of
the regional preparatory meetings and contributions of regional institutes have
also served as input, as have those of United Nations consultants and other
authorities from various parts of the world. An informal working group of experts,
which met periodically, most recently at the United Nations in New York on 5 and
6 January 1984, has sought to determine the essential requisites of any draft
principles or guidelines on behalf of victims of crime and abuses of power, and to
examine and revise the proposed texts. Suggestions made from various quarters have
been duly taken into account, but further efforts must evidently be employed if the
full range of concerns is to be reflected and justice done to the needs of actual
and potential victims, wherever they may be.

8. The proposed texts are not meant in any way to prejudge or interfere with
national strategies in this field, nor to impose alien criteria, but, rather, to
set forth desiderata and possible techniques as an aid in jointly coping with some
critical problems and in improving the human condition as a whole.

9. The world of today has witnessed massive suffering and depredations. Millions
of people, in many parts of the globe, have been killed, maimed, harmed or
otherwise maltreated or afflicted by policies, acts or situations beyond their
control, for which they have paid an enormous price. Sometimes, entire countries
or large portions of their populations have been adversely affected. The
international community cannot afford to turn a blind eye to their fate, nor a deaf
ear to their cries. The climate of public opinion and the increasing sensitivity
to human misery, wherever its place, make the present an auspicious time for an
endeavour of this kind. 2/ Rather than engaging in futile attempts to assign
responsibility and pinpoint blame, energies might, rather, be harnessed for efforts
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intended to ease the lot of victims, forestall their proliferation, and provide for
those who have been harmed a modicum of justice and redress. With this basic aim,
the views and provisional endorsement of this initiative by the Committee are being
sought, as a springboard for prospective work in this sphere, which is to be taken
further by the interregional preparatory meeting on victims to be held in the
summer of 1984 and subsequently by the Congress.

I. RATIONALE FOR TEE GUIDELINES

10. Under the principles of tort law obtaining in most of the countries of the
world, those who commit illegal or wrongful acts must indemnify the parties whom
they injure thereby. The same principle obtains internationally. article 3 of the
1907 Hague Convention Respecting the Laws and Customs of War on Land recognizes
this principle in respect of violations of its provisions by the belligerents'
armed forces. So have the peace treaties following both the First and the Second
World Wars, which obligated the defeated Powers to pay full compensation with
respect to war crimes and crimes against humanity committed by their armed forces
on the territories of the Allied and Associated Powers.

11. The Versailles Peace Treaty and other treaties concluded after the First World
War incorporated, inter alia, provision for the compensation in respect of civilian
acts of cruelty, violence or maltreatment, including injuries to life and health as
a consequence of imprisonment, deportation, internment or evacuation, exposure at
sea or forced labour. The peace treaties concluded after the Second World War also
confirmed the principle of liability for internationally wrongful acts consisting
of war crimes and crimes against humanity. Some of these treaties, while dealing
with inter-State claims, in addition expressly reserved rights vested in
individuals under the municipal legal system of the States concerned. The
comprehensive legislation adopted by the Federal Republic of Germany for
Wiedergutmachuns (redress of wrongs), designed to afford restitution and/or
compensation to victims of national socialist persecution, and the lessons learned
from its implementation, provide a useful body of experience with implications for
other situations. i/

12. A review of the criteria for determining compensation to the victims of war
crimes and crimes against humanity and a compilation of the views of Govern/aents
concerning the criteria which might be used in the future were included in a
United Nations study carried out in pursuance of General Assembly resolution
2712 (XXV). 11 There was near unanimity on the need for some international
criteria in this sphere, though their application would evidently depend on the
particular system and national legislation. ~

13. United Nations and other international human rights instruments call for
payment of compensation to victims of unlawful arrest or detention, 21 miscarriage
of justice, lQ( torture, !lI and involuntary expatriation. 111

14. In respect of economic offences and other kinds of damage to the environment
and quality of life, provision for recourse and prompt and adequate compensation or
other relief of damage resulting from pollution of the marine environment caused by
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natural or juridical persons is included in the united Nations Convention on the
Law of the Sea (art. 235, para. 2), there is a Convention on International
Liability for Damage caused by Space Objects (General Assembly resolution
2777 (XXVI», a General Assembly resolution on protection against products harmful
to health and the environment (resolution 38/149), and provision for assi~tance to
consumers who have suffered damage so that they can obtain redress is envisaged in
the draft guidelines on consumer protection (E/1983/7l, para. 5).

15. While most of these provisions seek to define basic principles and standards
for implementation at the national level, certain international mechanisms for
redress to victims have also been established. Thus, the United Nations voluntary
Fund for Victims of TOrture, established under General Assembly resolution 36/151,
has been assisting victims of this kind with medical treatment and rehabilitation,
and an International Fund for Compensation for Oil pollution Damage was established
by IMO in 1971. 111 The African Charter on Human and People's Rights seeks to
curtail victimization of different kinds, the African regional preparatory meeting
for the Seventh Congress recommended, inter alia, the creation of a regional trust
fund for assistance to victims of massive violations on that continent, and the
European and Interamerican Courts on Human Rights have established procedures for
the submission of complaints about infringements of basic rights. The European
Convention on the Compensation of Victims of Violent Crimes reflects a trend also
being followed in national legislations. The work of the United Nations on a draft
Code of Offences against the Peace and Security of Mankind ~ and on the
responsibility of States for internationally wrongful acts !1/ relates to aspects
of collective victimization, as does that on the formulation of international codes
of conduct on such matters as the activities of transnational corporations, 1&/ and
transfer of technology, 111 whose aim is to foster agreed norms and guidelines
which would serve the cause of prevention, as well as contemplating possible
avenues of redress.

16. The task of finding some remedies is of course compounded by vast dimensions
of the problem. Recorded criminality, in this case, is only the very tip of the
iceberg, with millions of victims unidentified. The development of more adequate
procedures and techniques for their determination and assessment of the damage
inflicted is an essential parameter of any remedial action. Indemnification and
other redress depend on the good will and effectiveness of the authorities, both in
acknowledging the principle and in helping to put it into effect. This is
evidently not possible in the absence of the rule of law, or where the law is
inherently unfair, and where widespread victimization is the order of the day.
Although it may be theoretically possible for the victim of massive violations of
human rights to claim and receive compensation or restitution from the malfeasants,
it is not so in practice. The actual perpetrators of the crimes or illegal acts
are not easily identifiable. This is particularly so in cases of security sweeps
in which large numbers of security personnel participate, in cases of
disappearances following abductions by agents of secret police organizations, or in
cases of extrajudicial executions by secret death squads. Even if the perpetrators
could be identified, eyewitnesses would not dare come forward and testify against
them for fear of being victimized themselves. Documentary evidence implicating
security personnel and other highly placed government officials is simply not
available, for understandable reasons. The victims themselves, if they survive,
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:~~i~~e~~ terrified to e~en think of pressing a claim to which they may
It may also happen th~t entire families or communities may be

leaving no relatives legally ent1tled to claim compensation on behalf of
deceased. 18/

be legally
wiped out,
~e

17. ~n the.case of economic offences, such as those perpetrated against consumers,
espec1allY.1n developing countries, the victims may not even know that they are
being vict1mized, the harm being cumUlative and spread over large numbers of
people. And even if identifiable, the victims may have few channels of action and.
redress, the off~nders being difficult to pinpoint and disposing, especially in the
case 0: transnat10nal.corporations and other powerful trading partners, of more
exte~s~ve a~d s~Phistlcated means than the victims. 121 All too often, thus, they
recelve no Just1ce or redress.

18. But even where these are attempted, they provide usually only a token
indemnity for the wrongs inflicted. More adequate measures are evidently
necessary, with the stress on viable preventive strategies, including inherent
limits on the exercise of power, be it public or economic, with a view to
forestalling and curtailing possible abuses leading to widespread victimization.
It also means increased accountability, open channels of communication, disclosure
of pertinent information, and access to suitable mechanisms and procedures for
making complaints, lodging claims or seeking other appropriate remedies.

19. Ways in which various States have sought to minimize abuses of power have been
noted in the analysis of the legislative provisions and methods used to prevent and
control them (E/AC.57/1984/l2). Their range has also previously been traced in the
working paper on crime and the abuse of power, prepared for the Sixth Congress
(A/CONF.87/6). What specific policies and approaches are used will inevitably
depend on the particular sceio-economic and political system, legal and cultural
traditions and special national circumstances. it will also have to take due
account of the patterns, trends, dynamics and impact of illegal acts linked to
abuses of power and of their perpetrators and victims, whose various kinds have
been indicated in document E/AC.57/1984/l3.

20. The degree of protection from abuse and the remedial measures may also depend
on the means at the disposal of Governments to ensure the proper monitoring of
their own functions and those of economic entities, to help provide financial
compensatiQn for damage done and the requisite services. But the efficacy of
measures for protection against abuse and on behalf of is victims depends far less
on the level of available resources or the degree of development than on the will
to provide such protection and to institute certain basic measures, applying them
with the tenets of equity and justice throughout. Customary justice practices in
different parts of the world offer some of the most creative examples of .
victim-oriented philosophy invoking the principles of fairness and reparatlon,
which could well be more widely drawn upon.

21. Any basic principles or guidelines in this sphere.cannot adequately reflect
the great complexity and multiplicity of factors ente~lng most ab~se-of-power
configurations, and the pervasive need for comprehens1ve and mult1-pronged
strategies. The attempt to determine the main features or elements of any such
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prospective principles or guidelines may thus be fraught with difficulties and
potential controversy, yet on the most crucial issues enough consensus already
exists while on others, further discussion is evidently needed, building on shared
views and minimizing areas of disagreement in order to reach the widest possible
accord.

22. The committee at this stage is not asked to pronounce itself on the detailed
content of the proposed principles or guidelines, but rather to endorse the
initiative designed to make them as viable and generally useful as possible. This
will not be a quick or easy process, but it obviously needs to be undertaken, in
pursuance of united Nations mandates and the existing need. How and in what
direction this process should be geared and in what form its final product
presented are questions meriting the Committee's attention, as do those of scope
and relative emphasis to be assigned to the various aspects.

II. ISSUES TO BE TAKEN INTO ACCOUNT IN THE GUIDELINES

23. In presenting some basic indications of the possible content of the envisaged
declaration or guidelines on victims of crime and abuses of power, their
preliminary nature cannot be overemphasized. Opportunity for further, in-depth
work on this subject will be provided by the interregional meeting of experts to be
held in preparation for the Seventh United Nations Congress on the Prevention of
Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, in Canada, from 9 to 13 July 1984. However,
the salient points to be taken into consideration in this exercise have already
received some serious attention and been the subject of expert discussions referred
to above. The main issues to be reflected in any possible text are noted in
cursory form below.

A. Purposes and general principles

24. The Charter of the United Nations proclaims among its purposes the achievement
of international co-operation in promoting and encouraging respect for human rights
and fundamental freedoms for all, without distinction as to race, sex, language or
religion. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights states that people possess
certain fundamental rights, including those to life, liberty and security of
person, to own property and not be arbitrarily deprived of it. Other United
Nations instruments acknowledge economic, social, cultural, environmental, civil
and political rights which are basic, seeking to prevent their infringement.

25. All too often, however, in spite of the formal acceptance of these
international standards, individuals, groups, economic organizations and other
collectivities, including States, are victimized by the conduct of other parties in
violation of these rights, resulting in harlo, injury, loss and/or damage.
Cognizance should be taken of such victimization, redress provided theretor, and
where appropriate, sanctions imposed upon offenders for engaging in conduct causing
such violations.

26. Efforts are also required to prevent the victimization of persons and
collectivities and to correct, as far as possible, the circumstances which produce
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29. A corollary, but which might arouse some questions, is that the rights of
victims should extend not only to the person or collectivity most directly harmed
but, in appropriate cases, such as the death or the absence of a person, a person's
inability or incapability to accept or receive his or her rights, or the
dissolution of a collectivity upon or subsequent to the infliction of such harm, to
the immediate family, dependents or heirs of a person (however, see caveat in
para. 50 below), or the members of the former collectivity which has directly been

it. The relative neglect of the fate of victims, as contrasted with the primary
attention accorded offenders, underlines the importance of rectifying the situation
and giving victims their due, rather than compounding their problems by
indifference and inattention.

28. A definition or identification of the term "victim" or "victims" to whom the
guidelines would apply is ,necessary to determine the scope of the concept and
permit some measure of precision. Since it is the process of victimization,
involving the denial of basic rights or otherwise inflicting harm, which produces
individual and collective victims, it could be said that a person or collectivity
may be made a victim as a result of conduct whichl (a) is in violation of the
rights proclaimed in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, or (b) otherwise
constitutes an abuse of power in violation of international law and of the
fundamental personal, economic, social, cUltural, environmental, civil or political
rights possessed by that person or collectivity, or (c) otherwise constitutes an
offence under national legislation. A victim of crime or the abuse of power may
thus be an individual person or a collectivity, and include a group, class, or
community of individuals, an economic/business entity, a political group or
organization, and the members thereof, to whom physical, material, mental, moral or
any other kind of harm, damage, loss or injury has been caused by a person or
persons (including legal person) acting on his/her/their own or on behalf of
another or of an official, semi-official institution, organization, association or
group of persons, whatever the reasons alleged to perpetrate or justify the offence
of abused power. lQI

27. The aim of any principles or guidelines, in whatever form, be it rules or a
declaration, should then be to (1) identify the categories of persons or
collectivities apt to be victimized and the classes of rights which, if violated,
produce victims, (2) specify those categories of harm, injury, loss or damage
which, once suffered by a victim because of conduct causing a violation of the
victim's rights, are appropriate for redress or sanction, (3) consider procedures
for the determination of conduct resulting in victimization, and for appropriate
sanctioning and redress, (4) determine the kind of redress, including restitution
which may be appropriate for conduct resulting in victimization, (5) indicate the
services and resources which ought to be made available for the support, treatment
and maintenance of victims, (6) identify the parties responsible for redressing the
harm or loss to the victim and subject to sanctions/corrective measures in cases of
victimization, and (7) propose general preventive and corrective strategies and
efforts to curtail victimization, especially victimization linked to abuses of
economic and public power.
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made a victim. The rights of victims should extend to all persons, without
distinction or discrimination on account of race, colour, sex, language, religion,
political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other
status, including citizenship or alienage.

30. While such a definition seeks to delimit the scope of the term "victim" to
those who have been harmed by proscribed acts, it poses the difficulty that conduct
victimizing large segments of the population may not yet be unlawful in various
jurisdictions, particularly in developing countries, where perpetrators may choose
to operate precisely because of this lacuna (see also A/CONF.87/6, para. 56). This
paradox will have to be dealt with before a definitive formUlation is adopted.

c. Harms cognizable

31. The types of harm, 1nJury, loss or damage, caused by or resulting from
proscribed conduct of which cognizance should be taken and for which appropriate
redress or sanction should be provided, would includes the loss of life or of
support, impairment of health, including physical or psychological injury, pain and
suffering, both physical and mental, loss of liberty, loss of income or livelihood,
loss of property or damage to it which is not subject to restitution, and
deprivation of the use of property.

32. Due account here must also be taken of the special damages, or expenses and
costs reasonably incurred by the victim or, where appropriate, by the victim's
family, dependents or heirs, which resulted from the victimization, including
medical costs, transportation costs, funeral and burial costs, legal costs,
treatment and rehabilitation costs, and similar and related costs and expenses.

D. Procedures to determine violations and identifY victims

33. Attempts to determine that victimization has occurred and to identify the
victims are complicated by various factors, which have been noted elsewhere
(A/CONF.87/6, paras. 141-158). Many cases, especially of certain kinds (e.g. rape,
corruption) tend to be unreported or underreported and constitute a large

'proportion of the "dark figure" of crime. Where abuses of power are involved,
intimidation and fear militate against proper identification, often until it is too
late (see also para. 16 above). Determinations are also difficult where large
numbers'of victims are involved and the harm cumulative and spread over the victims
who may not always be conscious of it, as in the case of offences against consumers
or against labour safety. Techniques such as victimization surveys can be useful
in some of these cases, disclosure and education in others. Better procedures for
recording and otherwise determining violations and for identifying victims (see
also COngress discussion guide, para. 45) would have the added advantage of
providing a more accurate idea of the extent of crime and abuses of power producing
victimization, as a basis for appropriate policies of prevention, control and
redress.

34. But in addition to empirical methods to ascertain the extent of the problem,
concrete procedures are necessary to identify the conduct causing violations,
assess the harm, injury, loss or damage resulting from it, and determine the
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appropriate redress and/or sanctions, where these are called for. Such procedures
include (a) provisions encouraging traditional forms of dispute resolution such as
mediation and arbitration as alternatives to other formal proceedings, (b) those
allowing for administrative determinations and findings concerning such matters,
(c) resort to civil courts, and (d) resort to the criminal justice system, in which
cases, where appropriate, the criminal courts would order and enforce the payment
of restitution or other means of redress, as a part of the criminal sanctions or
corrective processes, which would otherwise be available through resort to other
forms, including the civil courts.

35. Provisions should exist, where ~ppropriate, to allow for the institution of
actions by individuals, groups, econom~c organizations and other collectivities and
against such parties and types of parties as well. Procedures and mechanisms
should also be established so that victims and apparent victims of conduct causing
violations (a) are provided information about services available to assist their
recovery, and about their rights and the procedures and the remedies available for
the determination of the questionable conduct and violations, and for the redress
of harm, injury, loss or damage which may occur or have occurred in circumstances
relevant to them, (b) may be informed of the timing and purpose of all critical
stages of the proceedings relating to the determination of such conduct and
violations, and the harm, etc. caused, including, where appropriate, the scheduled
release from confinement or imprisonment of the offender or alleged offender,
(c) may be present and heard at all critical stages of such proceedings and, where
appropriate, entitled to representation by legal counsel, including counsel serving
or appointed at the expense of the State, where appropriate, (d) may be involved in
informal pre-trial or pre-determination processes, where their views may be
solicited and considered concerning the propriety and scheduling of future actions,
and (e) may generally be assisted and encouraged to participate in the proceedings,
including measures to ensure that they be free from intimidation and retaliation,
from violations of privacy not essential to the fair determination of matters
against the alleged violator or offender, from unnecessary inconvenience in the
scheduling of proceedings, from unnecessary delay in the determination and
disposition of matters, and from loss of employment or income because of attendance
at hearings, and that victims or apparent victims not be SUbjected to derogatory or
insensitive treatment by police, prosecutors, judges and other officials involved.

36. It should be incumbent on the State, as the embodiment. of justice, to provide
appropriate assistance to victims and apparent victims for the institution, conduct
and enforcement of procedures for the determination of the proscribed conduct, of
the harm, injury, loss or damage resulting from it, and of the appropriate redress
or sanctions for it.

37. Furthermore, where appropriate, international (including regional) agencies',
organizations or tribunals could usefUlly make available their assistance to
victims and apparent victims for the institution, conduct, supervision, and, if
possible, enforcement of procedures for the determination of illegal abuses causing
victimization, as well as for the appropriate redress and other measures to be
employed.

/ ...
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39. The rather artificial distinctions between civil and criminal remedies were
not, generally, observed under customary justice. Thus, for instance, African
indigenous courts ordered damages and punishment at the same time, saving parties
the further frustration and expense of prolonged litigation. But even the presumed
division between compensatory, private civil remedies and punitive pUblic criminal
"remedies" is not as clearcut in Western procedure as generally supposed. The
provisions for restitution are used at times in conventional offences as a basis
for reducing or dropping charges or of passing certain sentences - for example,
release on probation conditioned on the offender's making financial reparation. liI
Nevertheless, many victiIns do not seek restitution (from the offender) or
compensation (by the State) because they are ignorant of their rights or the
procedures for instituting suits, and even if some remedies are available by law,
the award may be largely symbolic or the offender too poor to pay.

41. In the case of collective victims, the need for redress has too often been
overlooked with the focus on punishing the perpetrators of the abuses. Except for
rare instances, such as the Wiedergutmachung experience, the victims of massive
persecution have seldom been paid more than lip service, and those of widespread
economic abuses little more than token damages, if at all. When aid has been ~

extended, it has primarily been viewed in terms of humanitarian assistance and
relief, rather than as an essential requirement of justice, even if only
symbolical. It is evident that much more has to be done in this respect, both
nationally and internationally, to develop and more widely apply effective methods.

40. If it is hard for the victims of conventional crimes to obtain restitution or
compensation, it has been almost impossible for victims of massive violations to do
so, with a very few exceptions, as noted in this report. Yet, various avenues of
redress and reparation need to be pursued for proper relief, which may at best
still not approximate the damage inflicted to any appreciable extent. compensation
by the offender, by the State (especially when the offender is indigent), or as
part of insurance schemes, etc. are all viable options which need not be mutually
exclusive and various countries have been employing one or more of them, usually
starting with the victims of violent crime. For the most part, more than only
financial compensation is called for, victims requiring also moral redress, medical
and psychological assistance, social solidarity and community support.

38. Appropriate redress for victims of crime and abuses of power is an essential
condition for ensuring justice, though the latter is widely construed merely as the
punishment of offenders. While the two aspects might be linked - for example when
an offender is required to make restitution to the victim or to provide a s~rvice

as part of the sanction imposed upon him - the imbalance in the attention
respectively devoted to them needs to be corrected. Traditional practices
prevailing in developing countries offer valuable precedents in this regard, such
as restitution by the offender, the tribe or the extended family under African
customary justice, l!I the Kassama principle of Islamic Shariah providing for the
compensation of the victim by the state for the loss incurred, ll! and the Asian
neighbourhood institutions for settling disputes without resort to formal courts,
utilizing mediation and arbitration with the victim as full partner in the
proceedings. 23/



/ ...

48. The various aspects of the reparations procedure require that both the
administrative and judicial personnel selected to deal with it should be carefully

47. Time is of the essence, since indemnification serves little purpose if it is
provided after the victim's death. This calls for simple, summary procedure, with
doubtful cases speedily decided by superior courts on fundamental issues.
Circumstantial evidence should be admissible, though usually provided by normal
means. Where documentary proof - for example, of the value of property lost,
destroyed, damaged, not repairable or returnable - cannot reasonably be produced,
regard should be had to the commonality of the situation, and to claims of a
similar nature by other victims from a similar locale or social background.
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46. TO ensure the principle of equality of rights, central legislative and
administrative machinery is required. The use of administrative courts, at least
in the first instance, staffed by experienced judges, is desirable in order to
clarify the facts, determine if a claim exists, sift and evaluate evidence and
prepare the final adjudication. Amicable settlements are to be aimed at in
bona fide cases.

42. Though the question of redress for victims and of sanctions for offenders are
often interlinked, complicating matters, this need not be an insurmountable
problem, particularly if the emphasis is on the victim, and the offender's
responsibility is invoked primarily to determine possible sources of
compensation/restitution or other forms of redress. For concerned Governments
anxious to repair, to the extent possible, the damage inflicted by a previous
repressive regime, the question may be largely academic (especially if the former
leaders have fled), and the focus most fruitfully on the techniques which could be
utilized to redress the wrongs suffered by segments of the popUlation.

43. Viable action by national GOvernments, in collaboration also with
non-governmental quarters, co-operation among States, between them and
international bodies, and among various international organizations, governmental
and non-governmental are all called for for this purpose. The exchange of
expertise and experience is essential in this regard.

45. The principle of equality of all those persecuted or otherwise harmed is of
primary importance. This does not mean that everyone should receive the same
amount of relief but, rather, that all candidates for restitution/compensation
shall enjoy the same rights within the scope of claims laid down by the law.
Legislation providing for Wiedergutmachun~ is by its very nature experimental and
transitional, limited to certain groups of cases and a certain time period,
requiring amendments to the law, whenever necessary. The language of the law
providing for reparations must be very clear, yet flexible enough to cover the
maximum of similar cases.

44. In trying to right the wrongs committed through discriminatory or other
harmful practices against whole segments of the population, or against selected
groups, certain guidelines can be derived from the available, albeit limited, past
experience with Wiedergutmachung ~ to make other restitution efforts more
effective and equitable.
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selected and adequately remunerated in view of the limited duration of their job.
In view of the complexities involved, claimants should present their cases assisted
by legal counsel, whose help should be made obligatory. The system of contingency
fees, permits the separation of valid cases from invalid ones, and has enabled
claimants without financial means to find lawyers. Where possible, of course, free
legal aid could be provided by the State and/or appropriate organizations.- The
services of other experts also need to be enlisted, for example of an economist in
cases of invalidity, since incapacity is not only a question of physical condition
but also of the chances in the labour market, and of medical experts in cases of
damage to health, where the main problem is that of establishing a causal
connection between the act of persecution or other means of inflicting harm and the
victim's present condition, with the establishment of a national medical council to
rule in the case of various schools of thought. Comparative yardsticks also need
to be established, for instance to assess the damage to livelihood, which cannot be
done on a purely individual basis, which might encourage fraud, and requires a more
objective criterion, for example the remuneration of a comparative government
employee.

49. Other ways of ensuring full justice and minimizing the danger of fraud must
also be pursued and care taken to avoid other possible negative effects such as
speculative tendencies, for example through the prohibition of sale of property
immediately after restitution.

50. A variety of other issues is also involved in compensation/restitution
attempts, including the matter of indemnification for the loss of liberty as such
(preferably construed as an element in the computation of damage in other
categories), the question of relief in the form of a life annuity vs. capital
indemnification (the former is generally to be preferred), the question of
inheritability of claims (suffering is presumably not transferable but dependants
need to be compensated as such), etc.

51. The key problem, however, relates to the financial capacity of the State or
other entity providing the reparations. In many cases it is impossible to
calculate or even roughly estimate the number of claimants coming forward and the
ensuing financial burden. If it is uncertain whether the available financial means
will be sufficient to cover it, resort can be made of a fund, under which the final
amount distributable to each claimant will be known only at the time when it is
clear how many claimants filed their claims and what are the amounts to be
distributed out of the fund. In such cases, an initial basic sum could be paid,
with a final payment at a later stage, when this determination is made. A special
hardship fund can also be established to provide relief in excusable cases of those
who have missed the claim filing dates.

52. While the Wiedergutmachung process was beset with many intricacies, it can be
streamlined and expedited, with good will and due account of the available
experience, to provide at least some redress for those who deserve it, bearing in
mind that even at best it represents but a symbolic acknowledgement of the need for
some sort of basic justice for those who have suffered harm, and whose injury or
loss cannot be fully compensated by material means.

/ ...
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F. Services and support for victims

53. Since many victims have undergone traumatic events, where appropriate
provision should also be made for the necessary physical, psychological, s~cial and
economic support, treatment and maintenance of victims and apparent victims of
harmful conduct. Guide1ines and procedures should be developed in this respect and
the necessary services provided. At the national level, in many countries
initiatives have recent1y been taken for the establishment of special facilities
including crisis centres and refuges, e.g. for battered wives and abused childre~,
while internationally, the United Nations Voluntary Fund for Victims of Torture has
sought to provide the Psychological and other help to permit these severely
traumatized individuals to overcome their experiences. The acknowledgement of
wrong done and of the victim's plight is an important element in starting the
restorative process. Where the fate of a victim is unknown, determination of the
events and of the facts of the case should provide to the families at least the
relief of knowledge and certainty as a beginning for painful acceptance. The care
provided should include, where necessary, medical and psychiatric attention to
victims and their families, protection in various forms, relocation and transport
facilities, and in some cases, retraining and re-education which the victim cannot
obtain on his own. ~ Legal, material and moral assistance and support are
required, with auxiliary action at various levels if the problems of victimization
are to be confronted in a meaningful way.

G. Parties responsible for redress and/or subject to sanctions

54. It can be said that the offender, whether an individual p~rson or a
collectivity, including an economic organization and business corporation, trading
partner, a State, or group of individuals, who commits or causes conduct resulting
in violations should be presumed to be responsible for the redress of the
victimization caused by such conduct, and should be subjected to such other
sanctions and corrective actions as are-appropriate and just.

55. When an agent or employee of an individual person, collectivity or State has
committed or caused conduct resulting in such violation and has done so in the
regular course of the performance of his/her duties or employment, then the
individual, the collectivity or State should be liable for the redress of harm etc.
caused by such conduct, and to such other sanctions or corrective actions as are
appropriate and just, 27/ provided that no individual person or collectivity should
be held liable for the conduct of any agent or employee whose conduct has been
expressly prohibited through a known directive, unless it could be proved that the
collectivity or employer acted in collusion with the agent or employee or condoned
such an act.

56. Once it has been established that a person or collectivity has engaged in
conduct resulting in victimization, then the harm inflicted should be presumed to
have resulted therefrom and it should further be presumed that the alleged victim
is entitled to redress for it, and the person or collectivity responsible for such
conduct should be held 1iable for redress or sanction therefor, as appropriate,
unless it is demonstrated that cognizable harm, etC. has not resulted from the

alleged conduct.

/- ..
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57. As previously noted, it is the responsibility of the State to provide for
procedures, mechanislns and institutions through which determinations may be made as
to whether damage has been suffered, and as to the means and the appropriate amount
of redress or sanctions and to encourage and ensure the enforcement and
implementation of such determinations.

58. A victim's right to receive redress or compensation should not in any way be
diminished or compromised by the fact that the collectivity under whose authority
or apparent authority the conduct producing the victimization was committed or
caused no longer retains a legal, political or natural form of existence.

59. Where, as a result of victimizing conduct whole communities are devastated,
the ecology seriously disrupted, the infrastructure destroyed, and members of the
community dislocated by flight or relocation, reparations should be made to the
community as such, by means including the rebuilding or replacement of the
infrastructure and other communal properties, facilities, and amenities which were
destroyed or substantially impaired.

60. The establishment of a fund or funds at the international, regional, and/or
national levels should be considered as a means to help ensure that victims are not
left without full redress of the harm, injury, loss or damage suffered, especially
when offenders are not identifiable and/or available to provide or capable of
providing such redress. ~

61. As regards victimization resulting from certain types of conduct, such as
abuses of economic power by business corporations or other powerful trading
partners, where the potential violators may be identifiable, they may be required
to contribute to such a fund as a condition for allowing them to engage in
operations within the jurisdiction.

62. Contributors to a fund should articulate specific criteria as to the operation
of the fund and as to the manner in which disbursements from the fund may be made
in respect of determinations made by the appropriate authority in respect of
victims' claims.

63. COntribution to the fund and full satisfaction from the fund of a monetary
award made in favour of a victim may serve as appropriate discharge of an
offender's liability to make monetary compensation or restitution. However, it
should not relieve him from liability for other forms of redress or sanctions, as
may be awarded by an appropriate authority.

H. General preventive and corrective strategies

64. While the adoption of measures on behalf of victims of crime and abuses of
power deserve urgent priority, due attention must also be accorded to the
institution of effective overall strategies for the prevention and curtailment of
potential victimization. Accordingly, the following measures can be envisaged.

65. First, the best efforts should be exercised to prevent and correct conduct
causing victimization, including those relating to thea

/ ...
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(a) Detection of harmful conduct and of offenders responsible for violations,

(b) Processing of, sanctioning, treatment, and enforcement of determina t ions
against offenders,

(c) Modification of social and economic policies in order to render such
conduct less likely to occur and to lead to extensive victimization,

(d) Education of persons towards an enhanced awareness of their social
responsibilities,

(e) Encouragement of individual, group and collective action towards the
reduction of opportunities and circumstances which allow for or result in the
occurrence of conduct which causes victimization, and towards solidarity for and
assistance to those who are or may be in danger of victimization as a result of
such conduct,

(f) Undertaking of comprehensive reviews of penal and other legislation wi th
a view to decriminalizing victimless offences 29/ and criminalizing conduct causing
victimization of individuals or collectivities-,-and with a view to simplifying,
clar ifying and integrating regulatory laws and procedures, as well as making them
flexible enough to be responsive to changing conditions and different circumstances
and needs of potential victims, W

(g) Review of leg islation wi th a view to establishing the criminal
respdnsibility of groups and collectivities, including official and business
organizations, without precluding individual responsibility, for conduct causing
violations leading to severe victimization,

(h) Provision of adequate safeguards to prevent the offenders from passing
the cost of sanctions on to the State, consumers or the general public, including
the institutionalization of innovative legal principles and mechanisms for the
detection and successful prosecution of such instances, their treatment, as
offences against the national interest and the application of severe sanctions such
as imprisonment and the forfeiture of property .. of such offenders without
compensation, depending on the severity and or repetition of such behaviour,

(i) Creation of special administrative agencies or commissions with
appropriate authority to monitor the activities of potential violators as a way of
preventing the occurrence of conduct causing victimization,

(j) Disclosure and publication of particulars as to the violations which were
complained of, investigated and determined, as a means of exposing such actions 'to
public scrutiny and increasing public awareness of the incidents,

(k) Other modalities of, increasing pUblic accountability, including .adherence
to international standards of ethical conduct.3l/

66. Secondly, co-operation, through legislative, jUdic~al, execut~ve, .and
administrative agencies, arnongStates and withinternatlonal organlzatlons in the·

/ ...
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implementation of the envisaged guidelines should be encouraged. Such co-operative
efforts should include those related to the detection of offences and conduct
causing victimization, sharing of information and evidence related to the detection
and processing of apparent offenders, and the enforcement of remedies and sanction~

imposed upon them.

67. Thirdly, state officials involved in the criminal justice process as well as
those belonging to the administrative and management cadres should be provided with
adequate training of a mUltidisciplinary character as to all aspects of conduct
causing victimization, including subtle modes of operation and harmfulness of
conduct resulting in large-scale victimization, and the nature, operations, and
needs of potential violators. Special emphasis should be placed on strengthening
their knowledge of the laws, regulations and preventive mechanisms including rnodes
of detection, prosecution and punishment available in their own national
jUrisdiction as well as in other jurisdictions. Training courses, workshops and
seminars organized at the national, regional or international levels should be
encouraged and utilized to facilitate and promote education about and
implementation of the envisaged guidelines and principles, and as a means towards
harmonizing the laws, regulations and enforcement procedures applying in different
countries, with a view to preventing the potential violators from exploiting legal
and procedural gaps and differences among various jurisdictions.

68. Fourthly, members of the conununity at large should be educated as to their
rights, including those of consumers, and informed of the possible channels and
means of redress, so that they can avoid, as far as possible, victimization and
seek appropriate remedies for the harm inflicted upon them. They need also to be
actively involved in the effort to reduce victimization, by being motivated not to
accept it passively as their inevitable lot, and made cognizant that their
solidarity and co-operation in various ways, including the reporting of instances
of victimization, is a crucial element in curtailing crime and abuses of power and
in not further perpetuating victimization when it occurs.

69. Fifthly, policies and reforms should be instituted designed to reduce social
and economic inequalities and achieve a more equitable distribution of power so as
to minimize possible abuses, in the context of democratic institutions, and efforts
to balance individual and collective rights in accordance with the principles and
purposes of the Charter and other United Nations instruments.

70. Sixthly, the resources of the international and regional organizations,
including other intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations, should be
effectively utilized, and new initiatives taken, as appropriate, in the attempt to
develop common guidelines, standards or model legislation likely to advance the
achievement of the postulated goals.

71. Lastly, technical assistance should be provided to requesting Governments to
help formulate and implement effective policies for applying the principles
contained herein. Collaborative projects should be encouraged and undertaken, with
the participation of different elements of the United Nations system, national
governments and non-governmental organizations to promote more effective action,
the prevention and control of conduct causing victimization, increased protection of

/ ...
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individuals and cOllectivities from possible harm resulting from such conduct and
adequate redress, including compensation and/or restitution as appropriate t~ the
victims of such conduct. '

CONCLUSION

72. For problems so massive as those of vl'ctilllS f i d b f. 0 cr me an a uses 0 power, the
~st w~de-ranging, comprehensive and concerted strategies are evidently called for,
Involv~n9 action at all levelsl national, regional and international, and in all
tim: frames, starting with the most urgent and immediate needs and providing a
medlum-term and long-term perspective for meeting problems of priority concern.

73. The formulation of basic principles and gUidelines, to serve as a foundation
for this effort and aid to Governments and the international community, is a
prerequisite for this effort, if it is to proceed in a coherent framework. Such
principles would not only voice the aspirations and preoccupations that are
increasingly emerging world-wide, but also trace the essential parameters of future
action.

74. The precise formulation of such a text will be an onerous task requiring both
vision and skill. But the complexities involved cannot discourage the initiative
necessary to undertake it.

75. The draft guidelines annexed hereto represent but a very tentative beginning
intended to serve as a working tool for the process of discussing, modifying,
adding, omitting and otherwise changing the text to arrive at a general agreement
and, most importantly, advance on the path of "doing justice" to victims who so
long have been deprived of it. The Committee's endorsement of the very attempt to
do so, and recognition of the usefulness of this work, involving also the
contributions of non-governmental organizations and experts who are providing
impetus and valuable input in this sphere, should serve as the necessary
springboard for its next stages, starting with the interregional preparatory
meeting for the COngress, to be held in July 1984. with the committee's leadership
and a sustained effort, new ground can be broken so that victims, wherever they
are, may be assured at least a modicum of long overdue justice, assistance and
redress.

Notes-
11 See Sixth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the

Treatment of Offenders. Report prepared by the Secretariat (United Nations
pUblication, Sales No. E.8l.IV.4), chap. I, sect. B.

y Such as the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International
COvenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the International Covenant on
Civil and political Rights, together with the Geneva Conventions relating to human
rights in war and armed conflict, the convention on the prevention and Punishment
of the Crime of Genocide, the International COnvention on the Suppression and

/ ...
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~ (continued)

Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid, the International Convention on the
Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, the Supplementary Convention on
the Abolition of Slavery, the Slave Trade, and Institutions and Practices Similar
to Slavery, the Declaration on the Protection of All Persons from Being SUbjected
to Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the
Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners, the Code of Conduct for Law
Enforcement Officials and the Principles of Medical Ethics.

Y It has been argued that the adoption of guidelines in the form of "rules"
would facilitate their practical application (Manual LOpez-Rey, "The victims of
crime", consultant paper, December 1983, and Klaus Tiedemann, "Standard minimum
rules for economic offences", 1982).

if International Association of Penal Law, International Society for
Criminology, International Society of Social Defence, International Penal and
Penitentiary FOundation.

5/ Recent initiatives, such as the establishment of the Independent
Commission on International Humanitarian Issues and General Assembly resolutions
relating to a proposed new international humanitarian order (resolution 38/125) and
a proposed new international human order (resolution 38/170), are testimony to this.

&I See also E/CN.4/983, E/CN.4/1010 and WaIter Schwarz, Report on the
legislation of the Federal Republic of Germany for the redress of wrongs suffered
by victims of national socialist persecution and evaluation of its implementation.

1/ Report of the Secretary-General on the question of the punishment of war
criminals and of persons who have committed crimes against humanity (A/8345).

y Poland, for example, stated that material liability for such crimes in
the form of compensation should be regulated by an appropriate act of general
international law in a manner ruling out all discrimination, and fulfilling the
requirements of equity and good faith.

21 See article 9 (5) of the International Covenant on Civil and Political
Rights (General Assembly resolution 2200 A (XXI) of 16 December 1966, annex) and
article 5 (5) of the European Convention on Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms,
Council of Europe Treaty Series, No. 5, 1950.

10/ See article 10 of the Inter-American Convention on Human Rights, OAS
Off icial Records, OEA/Ser. K/XVI/l.l.

11/ See article 11 of the Declaration on the Protection of All Persons from
Being Subjected to Torture and Other .Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or
Punishment, (General Assembly resolution 3452 (XXX) of 9 December 1975).

12/ See General Assembly resolution 194 (III) of.l1 December 1948 on
Palestine refugees.
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Notes (continued)

!11 Supplementary to the International Convention on Civil Liability for Oil
Pollution Damage.

-1
!

W See, for example, the report of the International Law Commission on the
work of its thirty-fifth session (Official Records of the General Assembly,
Thirty-eighth Session, Supplement No. 10 (A/38/10) and the first report' of Doudou
Thiam, Special Rappor"teur, on the topic "Draft Code of Offences against the Peace
and Security of ManKind 1i (A/CN.4/364).

~ See A/CN.4/366 and Add.l and Add.l/Corr.l.

W See, for example, the report of the Commission on Transnational
Corporations on its special session (Official Records of the Economic and Social
Council, 1983, Supplement No. 7 (E/1983/17/Rev.l».

1:1/ See TD/CODE TOT/41 for the draft international code of conduct 6n the
transfer of technology •

.!y See D. N. Nsereko, "Group victims of crime and other illegal acts linked,
to abuse of public power, with special reference to Africa", consultant paper, 1983.

!21 See also N. H. A. Karunaratne, "Prevention of transnational corporate
abuses and restitution to victims thereof: suggestions for transnational action",
consultant paper, 1983.

~ See also L6pez-Rey, Karunaratneand Nsereko, op. cit.

~ The principle of restitution/compensation was central to the traditional
African criminal justice systems. Although the offender was principally
responsible for compensating the victim, his relatives, family or tribe/clan also
shared in this responsibility. In Somalia, "for example, payment of "blood-money"
(dia) for a homicide to the deceased person I s group was a binding legal obligation
on all the adult male members of the offender's grouPI all members of a dia-paying
group were jointly and severally liable to pay the dia, and their livestock could
be attached to satisfy this indebtedness. See alsbP. Contini, "The evolution of
blood money for homicides in Somalia", Journal of ·African Law, vol. 15, No. 77,
1971, and D. N. Ns~reko, op. eit.

W The diyya (compensation) to be paid by the wrongdoer or his family to the
victim or his family is an alternative penalty 'that can, along with forgiveness be
used instead of t6e,retiibutive talion for quesas 6rimes considered ~iolations of
ther ights of individuals." . The d.f.yyadoes not requi"r,e that the victim or the
aggressor be an adult, sane ~r ~ale (the rieed for ~ompensation ~lso in the case of·
juvenile offences hasbeen stressed' by some experts). See, for example,' L6pez-Rey,
op. cit. Fot more inforlJlationbn the diX:ta'an'dotherShariahprovisions,seei for
example, M. Cherif Bassibuni, ed., The 'Islamic" Criminal Justice System •
(London/Rome/New York, 1981).
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Notes (continued)

~ For example, Indian panchayats, Pakistani diyats and Philippine barangays.

~ See also A. S. Goldstein, "Defining the role of the victim in crimina~

prosecution", Mississippi Law Journal, vol. 52, 1982, pp. S15-S53. While it has
been argued that equity and social solidarity rather than State liability are the
basis for such compensation of victims, it has also been ~inted out that since the
State accepts responsibility for the rehabilitation of offenders, whose
effectiveness may be dubious, it should have certain inherent obligations towards
victims as well. (Manuel Lopez-Rey, "The victims of crime", consultant paper,
December 1983.)

~ The term, like Weltanschauung, seems to have no other linguistic
equivalent, the closest being "to right a wrong". For an analytic discussion of
this experience and guidelines derivable from it, see Schwarz, Ope cit.

~ See also L6pez~Rey, Ope cit., and E/AC.57/1984/NGO/2. suitable means of
evaluation are required to assess if this is actually being accomplished and the
needs of victims met. See, for example, Susan E. Salasin, ed., Evaluating victim
Services (Beverly Hills, London, 1981).

~ In some jurisdictions, for example, Bulgaria, conduct victimizing members
of particularly vulnerable groups, such .as the elderly, young, hanqicapped,
helpless, etc. is more severely penalized, while aiding the victim is considered a
mitigating factor. See B. V. Panev,· "Napravlenya sovershenstvovanya
ugolovnopravovoi zashchity i pomoshchi zhertvam prestuplenii". Paper presented to
the HEUNI meeting on towards a victim policy in Europe, Espoo, Finland, 30 October
2 November 1983.

~ It has been proposed that in every country there shall be a state
compensation fund run by the jUdiciary or under its direct supervision, the
financial resources of which shall be constituted by state contributions, the
amount collected for affixing special stamps for victim compensation to documents
or applications to the cases determined by law, by 20 per cent of the fines
collected, including traffic offences, by the annual contributions imposed on
multinationals, large enterprises Or any organization, movement or group advocating
violence directly or indirectly as the solution of the conflicts in which they are
involved, by donations, by the confiscation or disposing of illicit goods,
merchandise, drugs, etc. or smuggling, or by any other way set up by regional,
national or international law (L6pez~Rey, Ope cit.). Other funding options include
general and special revenues, special levies, fine surtaxes, diversion of prison
revenue, use of criminal bankruptcy proceedings, rights of sUbrogation, tax
deduction for crime-related losses, and insurance schemes. See, for example, the
report of the canadian Federal Provincial Task Force on Justice for victims
(Ottawa, 1983), .and Imre A. Wiener, "Civil litigation and the insurance systelll
concerning the victims..... Paper prepared for the HEUNI meeting on towards a victim
policy in Europe, Espoo, Finland, 30 October-2 November 1983.
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~ (continued)

~ It can be argued that even so-called "victimless" crime claims its
victims. What is intended here, rather, is to reduce criminalization and focus on
particularly noxious acts causing sUbstantial victimization. See also A/CONF.56/7.

lQ/ Legislative reform commissions have been established in different
countries for various purposes, which would, appropriately, include that of
preventing and curtailing victimization. The establishment of special commissions
and task forces on victims of crime and other abuses, such as those set up in
canada and the United States, is to be welcomed and emulated.

l!I Such as the International Code of Ethics in the Public Service, adopted
by the International Institute of Public Adlninistration and International Congress
on Public Administration, the draft United Nations code of conduct on transnational
corporations and other international standards adopted or to be adopted (such as
the guidelines on consumer protection, the international agreement on illicit
payments etc.).
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Annex

. DRAF'T DECLARATION ON THE. RIGHTS OF VICTIMS OF CRIMES
OR OTHER ILLEGAL ACTS INVOLVING THE ABUSE OF POWER*

The Seventh United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime and the
Treatment of Offenders,

Considering that the principles and purposes set out in the Charter of the
United Nations include the achievement of international co-operation in promoting
and encouraging respect for human rights and for fundamental freedoms for all
without distinction as to race, sex, ·language, or religion,

Mindful that the Universal Declaration of Human Rights a/ and the
International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights £/ proclaim that every human
being has the inherent right to life, liberty, security of person, freedom of
conscience and other human rights and fundamental freedoms,

Conscious that the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural
Rights ~ and the International Covenant on civil and Political Rights proclaim
that all peoples may, for their own ends, freely dispose of their natural wealth
and resources and that in no case may a people be deprived of its own means of
subsistence,

Noting that the Declaration of the united Nations Conference on the Human
Environment El proclaims that man's environment, natural and man-made, is essential
to his well-being and to the enjoyment of basic human rights - even the right to
life itself,

Recalling that the Sixth United Nations Congress on the Prevention of Crime
and the Treatment of Offenders by its resolution 7 recommended that the United
Nations should continue its present work on the development of guidelines and
standards regarding the abuse of economic and political power, QI

*
~/

Very preliminary version to serve as a basis for discussion.

General Assembly resolution 217 A (Ill).

General Assembly resolution 2200 A (XXI), annex.

si Report of the United Nations Conference on the Human Environment,
Stockholm, 5-16 June 1972 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.73.1I.A.14),
chap. I.

£I See Report of the sixth united Nations Congress on the Prevention of
Crime and the Treatment of Offenders, Report prepared by the Secretariat (United
Nations pUblication, Sales No. E.81.1V.4), chap. I, sect. B.
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ANNEX

/ ...

. ,

~ General Assembly resolution 3452 (XXX), annex.

1. A victim of crime or other illegal acts involving the abuse of power is any
person who, either individually or communally in conjunction with others in similar
circumstances, .suffers harm or damage, or any organizE!d entity which suffers harm
or damage, as a result of criminal acts or of other illegal acts involving the

Article I

Draft Declaration on the Rights of Victims of Crimes or
Other Illegal Acts Involving the f.buse of Power

Convinced of the need to promote uniform progress by all States in their
efforts to respect and to ensure to the victims of crime and other illegal acts
involving the abuse of power the rights due to them,

Acknowledging that victims of crime or other illegal abuse of power have a
right to expect that those who perpetrate such acts will be brought to justice,

Recognizing that article B of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights
proclaims that everyone has the right to an effective remedy by the competent
national tribunals for acts violating the fundamental rights granted him by the
constitution or by law,

Recognizing that victims of acts constituting a crime or other illegal abuse
of power are entitled either individually or communally in conjunction with othe{s
in similar circumstances to an effective remedy, including adequate reparations for
the harm and damage they suffer,

Adopts the draft declaration annexed hereto on the rights of victims of crimes
or other illegal acts involving the abuse of power, designed to assist Governments
and the international community in their efforts on behalf of such victims.

Recalling that under article 2 of the International Covenant on Civil and
Political Rights each State party to that instrument undertakes to ensure that any
person whose rights or freedoms as therein recognized are violated shall have an
effective remedy, notwithstanding that the violation has been corrunitted by persons
acting in an official capacity,

Recalling further that article 11 of the Declaration on the Protection of All
Persons from Being SUbjected to Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading
Treatment or Punishment !I provides that where it is proved that an act of torture
or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment has been committed by
or at the instigation of a public official, the victim shall be afforded redress
and compensation in accordance with national law,
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abuse of power committed by a State - including its agents and any other organs or
persons whose conduct is attributable to it - or by any other person or organized
entity, inclUding business organizations or other legal persons.

2. A person or entity, inclUding business organizations and other legal persons,
may be made a victim as a result of conduct which.

(a) Is in viOlation of the rights proclaimed in the Universal Declaration of
Human Rights,

(b) Results in loss or damage as contemplated in articles V and VI below,

(c) Otherwise constitutes an abuse of power in violation of international law
and of the fundamental personal, economic, social, cUltural, environmental, civil
or political rights possessed by that person,

(d) Otherwise constitutes an offence under national law.

Article II

1. All victims of crime or other illegal acts involving the abuse of power shall
be entitled to the protection from infringements of their rights 'as stipulated
above and to effective remedies, without distinction of any kind such as race,
colour, . sex, language, religion, political or other opinion,' national or social
origin, property, birth or other status.

2. Suitable channels for redress of grievancesregardingiliegalabuses of power
shall be established, including such'means as class actions, the right of
individuals to sue, and simple and flexible proceedings.

Article III

1. Victims of drime and other illegal acts involving the abuse of Power shall be
entitled to indemnification by the State, organized entity or person in respect of
crimes or other illegal acts committed by their agents or employees in the usual
course of the performance of their duties and within the scope of their actual or
ostensible authority.

2. Unless it is otherwise proved, employees or agents of the State, organized
entity or person shall, even when committing crimes or other illegal abuses of
power, be presumed to be acting in the :usual course of the performance of their
duties and within the scope of their actual or ostensible authority.

3. The victim's right to receive repa'raHons shall not!n 'any ~ay be diminished
by the fact that the Governmen'f,organized entity 'or persoh uriderwhose'authority
the crimes or illegal acts were conimitted is no longer i~' eXi:stence, .

4. Victims of crime or of other illegal acts involving the abuse of power.shall,
in addition to any rights they may have against the state as indicated above, be
entitled to receive reparafions' from the '. !ndiviductlswhoact'uaIly· coltimittedthe

/ ...
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said crimes or illegal acts. They may, at their absolute discretion, elect to
claim compensation or restitution as appropriate against such individuals in a
separate action or in an action in which the State may be joined. In no case shall
this result in the victim's receiving more compensation than is sUfficient to fully
reCompense him or her for the injury suffered.

Article IV

1. victims of crimes or of other illegal acts involving the abuse of power
committed by persons, including legal persons, who are not acting in the
performance of State functions shall be entitled to reparations from such persons.

2. When an agent or employee of a natural or legal person has committed or caused
conduct injuring a victim, and has done so in the usual course of the perforInance
of the duties or employment of such agent or employee within the scope of that
agent's actual or ostensible authority, then the natural or legal person shall be
liable for the redress of harms, injuries, losses or damage caused by such conduct,
and for such other sanctions or corrective actions as are appropriate and just.

Article V

1. Victims of crime or of other illegal acts involving the abuse of power shall
be entitled to the return of their property, real or personal, moveable or
immovable, which was criminally or otherwise illegally taken away from them or
which they were forced to abandon or dispose of for inadequate value, provided that
such property was identifiable at the time of said taking.

2. Third parties who subsequently acquire title to property taken from victims!
or to property which victims were caused to abandon or relinquish! as a result of
proscribed conduct, shall be liable to return it to the victims notwithstanding
that they were bona fide purchasers for value, without notice of the victim's
interests, provided, however, that compensation shall be made to such bona fide
purchasers of property by the State or non-State party responsible for such conduct
by such other party! not the victim, as might be more appropriate.

3. Purchasers who acquired title to property from a victim shall also be liable
to return the property or to provide suitable compensation if it is shown that they
did not pay a fair value for it at the time of its acquisition.

4. Where. property is destroyed or lost by whatever cause, after its criminal or
illegal taking from the victim, the victim shall be entitled to payment of
reasonable compensation therefore

5. When documentary proof of the value of the property which is destroyed or lost
cannot be reasonably found, regard shall be had to the commonality of the property
in question and claims of a similar nature by other victims from a similar locale
or social background.

/ ...
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Article VI

In addition to any entitlement to restitution that they may have under t~e

~sent guidelines,' victims of crimes' or of other illegal acts involving the abuse
power or, if they have died, their dependents'as appropriate, shall be entitled
full and adequate compensation in respect of at least the following kinds of
~ses and damage arising out of or reasonably attributable to the criminal or
lerwise illegal actss

(a) Loss bf life (or loss of support),

(b) Impairment of health,

(c) Pain and suffering, both physical and mental,

(d) Loss of liberty,

(e) Loss of income or earning power,

(f) Loss of or damage to property (not sUbject to restitution) or deprivation
use of property,

(g) Special damages - or expenses reasonably incurred by the victim as a
;ult of the victimization, for example, medical expenses, transport and the like,

Ch) Intangible damage, such as loss of reputatibn.

Victims of crime and illegal abuses of power shall be provided with the
:essary physical, psychological and community assistance and support, including
lical and psychiatric help, material aid, social and legal services.

Article VII

Where, as a result of crimes or other illegal acts involving the abuse of
rer, communities are devastated, the ecology seriously disrupted, the
:rastructure destroyed, or members of the community dislocated by flight or
.ocation, those responsible shall be liable to pay reparations to the community
such by reconstructing the infrastructure, replacing the communal properties,
:ilities and amenities which were damaged or destroyed and facilitating the
;urn and rehabilitation of the survivors,. or where that is not feasible, their
:manent resettlement.

Article VIII

It shall be the r'espcm'sibilityof the state, as the embodiment of justice~ to
)vide· for procedutes,mecnanisms and :institutions through which determinations
r be made as to whether the alleged conduct, violations, harm,'irijury, losses or
lage have been committed or suffered, as to the means and the amount of redress
sanctions as a result thereof that are appropriate, and to ensure the
:orcement and implementation of such determinations. Such procedures may include

/ ...
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permitting the criminal courts, where appropriate, to order and enforce the payment
of restitution or other forms of redress, as part of the criminal sanctions 'or
corrective processes, which would otherwise be available through resort to other
bodies, including civil courts and administrative agencies •

. Article IX

1. Crimes against humanity and other gross violations of human rights, wherever
committed, as well as major abuses of economic power, shall be subject to
investigation and the persons, including legal persons, against whom there is
evidence that they have committed such crimes or violationS shall be subject to
tracing, arrest ~ in the case of entities, of their executive officers, trial and,
if found guilty, punishment.

2. Efforts shall be made to promote collaboration between States in the detection
and pursuit of alleged perpetrators of illegal abuses, with appropriate provision
for mutual judicial and administrative assistance in such matters, including
extraditions and seizure of assets to be put at the disposal of the State trying
them, for the purpose of, compensating the victims.

Article X

All appropriate measures shall be taken to protect all persons from crimes and
other illegal acts involving the abuse of power. Such measures shall include'

(a) The enactment of legislation proscribing and providing for penal and
administrative sanctions for violations resulting in victimization, such as
infringements of human rights and fundamental freedolns enshrined in the Universal
Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenants on Human' Rights, and other
relevant international instruments, '

(b) The ratification of all such instruments and their application or
incorporation, together with 'other relevant international standards and norms, into
national legislation and practice of States,

(c) The combating of all forms of prejudice and discrimination based 011 race,
colour, ethnicity, religion, social background or political or other opinion
through all possible means, inclUding education and public information,

(dl The criminalization of abuses of economic power causing victimization,
and development of effective means of their detection, prosecution and sanctioning,
including establishment of the principle of oorporate responsibility without
precluding individual responSibility for such acts".

(e) The instruction ofal! law enforcement and military personnel' in the
observance of human rights and fundamental freedoms as articulated in international
instruments, standards and guidelines, and organization of specialized,
multidisciplinary teamsto'aid in'the ·detection, investigation and prosecution of
abuses of,' econoinic pOwer,

I,'
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(f) The teaching of human rights, and of the nature, modes of operation and
consequences of abuses of pUblic and economic power, integrating it in the
curricula of ali primary, secondary and post-secondary schools and colleges,

(g) The injection into the pUblic service system and strict observance of the
principle of legality and accountability in .the use of public power, with constant
scrutiny of the exercise of such power through pUblicity and efficient systeros of
complaints, investigations, legal sanctions and disciplinary action in case of
abuse,

(h) Effective limitations on the exercise of economic power so as to minimize
possible abuses, including disclosure requirements and other ways of ensuring
compliance with the laws, and efforts to promote more comprehensive and uniform
provisions so as to prevent business entities from taking advantage of loopholes
and differences between countries in this respect,

(i) The, undertaking of comprehensive reviews of penal and other legislation
with a view to criminalizing conduct causing violations resulting in barm, loss or
damage to individuals or groups of individuals and to simplifying and integrating
regulatory laws and procedures, as well as making them flexible enough to be
responsive to changing circumstances and needs of potential victims,

(j) The instruction of all public servants, elected or appointed, ,including
the mast senior law enforcement and military personnel, as well as the staffs of
economic enterprises, in ethical standards and values of social responsibility and
accountability based on existing international standards and guidelines, including
codes of conduct,

(k) The creation of sOcial, economic and political systems b~sed on the
principles of liberty, equality, brotherhood, social justice and, th~ rule of law,
with an independent jUdiciary and a dynamic public prosecutor's office,

, '

(1) The encouragement of individual, group or collective action towards the
reduction of opportunities and circumstances which allow for or result in the
occurrence of conduct which causes victimization and towards the assistance of
other parties that are or may be in danger of harm, loss or damage as a result of
such conduct,

(m) The provlslon of adequate safeguards to prevent offenders from passing
the cost of sanctions on to the State, Gonsumers or the gene['al public, including
the institutionalization of innovative'legal'principles,and mechanisms in the legal
systems for the detection and successful p,rosecution of such instances, their
treatment as offences against the naticmal interest and the provision of sanctions
such as the forfeiture of property of such offenders without compensation,
depending on the severity or frequency of such behaviour,

(n) The creation ,of special ,administrative agencies or commissions wit,h
appropriate authoritytof!lonitor the activities of potential violators as a measure
to prevent the occurrence of conduct causing victimization, with aCCeSS to them by.
the public, to permit the lodging of complaints,

/ •• (j
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(0) The disclosure and pUblication of particulars as to violations which were
complained of, investigated and determined, as a measure of exposing such actions
to public scrutiny and raising public awareness of the incidentsl

(p) The promotion of data-gathering and research on the nature, extent and
effects of illegal abuses of power, with a view to providing an empirical basis for
policy making and comprehensive strategies designed to reduce and prevent
victimization in this sphere.


